Document downloaded from:

http://hdl.handle.net/10251/201830

This paper must be cited as:

Martín-García, OJ.; Rodríguez Jiménez, FJ. (2015). The Engaging Power of English-Language Promotion in Franco's Spain. Contemporary European History (Online). 24(3):415-435. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0960777315000235



The final publication is available at https://doi.org/10.1017/S0960777315000235

Copyright Cambridge University Press

Additional Information

# The Engaging Power of English-Language Promotion in Franco's Spain

ÓSCAR J. MARTÍN GARCÍA and FRANCISCO J. RODRÍGUEZ JIMÉNEZ

## Abstract

The United States' support for the Franco dictatorship, along with British dominion over Gibraltar, caused an increasing sense of frustration towards the United States and United Kingdom amongst broad sectors of the Spanish public during the 1960s and 1970s. Growing resentment towards the Anglo-American presence in Spain threatened to jeopardise the geopolitical objectives of these two governments given the strategic importance of the Iberian Peninsula in the Cold War. Both the Americans and the British identified the promotion of the English language as a cultural tool to develop empathy amongst those Spaniards who would drive forward the eventual transition to a post-Franco era. This 'soft power' strategy fit perfectly with the pro-modernisation efforts taking place in several parts of the world. English teaching did not serve as a magic potion, however. Cultural seduction was not a cure-all to right the wrongs inflicted by the Anglo-American geostrategic priorities. This article explores the benefits and limitations of English language promotion in Franco's Spain and reflects on the ability of 'soft power' to influence what was a rather hostile hard-power context.

## Introduction

In 1965 a report produced for President Lyndon B. Johnson noted that 'demand for the knowledge of English [had] become a worldwide phenomenon'. At that point in time, the report continued, around 900 million people across the world were either learning English or had already done so.<sup>1</sup> During this same period the Americans and their British ally were embroiled in an ongoing struggle to win hearts and minds

in the global battle against Soviet Communism. In that context, the US government viewed the dissemination of the English language as a 'low-intensity weapon' with great educational utility because it presented to the rest of the world those aspects of American life which facilitated a sympathetic understanding of US policies. English was also seen as an effective weapon with which the United States could combat stereotypes about its supposed cultural mediocrity and its capacity to be a world leader. The British, for their part, cited convincing economic reasons to extend the use of their language beyond their borders. The Foreign Office believed that the dissemination of English would help shape public opinion more favourable to the United Kingdom's interests abroad. In addition, it provided a 'natural and direct' medium for the development of personal contacts with the rising educated classes in other countries – a group from which it was likely that future leaders would emerge.<sup>2</sup>

This article focuses on a case study: the cultural and educational diplomacy employed by the United States and United Kingdom during the 1960s and 1970s to increase the presence of the English language in Spain. During this period Spain was of high geostrategic value in the context of the Cold War. The growing strategic importance of Spain as a bulwark against Soviet Communism had led the United States to sign the 1953 Mutual Defence Agreement with the Franco regime. This military pact permitted the establishment of US military bases on Spanish soil, turning the Francoist dictatorship into an important US ally against Soviet Communism. US military planners viewed Spain as an indispensable stronghold in the Mediterranean operational area and a bridge between North Africa and Europe. Moreover, Spanish territory flanked both sides of the British colony of Gibraltar, considered by officials in London and Washington as a 'redoubt and a base of manoeuvre for the whole European theatre of operations'.<sup>3</sup> However, US support for the Franco regime and British dominion in Gibraltar gave rise – albeit for different reasons – to growing resentment among broad sectors of the Spanish public.

During the 1960s it was clear that if measures were not put in place to mitigate anti-American and anti-British sentiment, preparations for a gradual postauthoritarian succession that would favour Western interests once Franco died could be compromised.<sup>4</sup> Moreover, from the late 1960s onwards southern Europe became an area of increasing bipolar rivalry in strategic, political and economic terms. The increasing naval presence of the USSR in the Mediterranean, the rise of communist parties in Italy and France, the intense dispute between Turkey and Greece, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> US-UK Talks: Alden Memo on English Language Teaching, 17 Jul. 1963, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, Box 5; USIA Role in the Teaching of English in Foreign Countries, 6 Mar. 1961, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders, box 118. British quotations in Frances Donaldson, *The British Council. The First Fifty Years*, (London: Jonathan Cape, 1984), 7 and Arthur White, *The British Council. The First 25 years*, 1934–1959 (London, BC: 1965), 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Lawrence Fensworth, 'Spain in Western Defense', Foreign Affairs, 31 (1953), 648–62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In the literature about the international context affecting Spanish transition to democracy more attention has been paid to the geopolitics and economic factors, with the cultural sphere being largely neglected. See Damián González, 'Actores y factores internacionales en el cambio político español. Una mirada a la historiografia', in Óscar Martín and Manuel Ortiz, (eds.), *Claves internacionales en la transición española*, (Madrid: La Catarata, 2010), 39–65.

Yom Kippur War and the energy crisis shifted much of the socio-political instability that détente in central Europe had resolved to southern Europe instead. All these factors also projected considerable uncertainty onto the possible end of the Spanish dictatorship.<sup>5</sup>

The United States and United Kingdom faced fundamentally the same dilemma of how the growing rejection of an Anglo-American presence in Spain could be prevented from harming the geostrategic objectives of these two governments when regime change eventually came about. How could the United States and United Kingdom reconcile their short-term defensive priorities with their longer-term preparations for a future transition in Spain? This was by no means an easy task; rather it required the striking of a delicate balance between immediate geopolitical objectives and anticipation of events to come. In both Washington and London cultural diplomacy was assigned an essential role in this difficult mission. The flexible and subtle nature of some of its tools, such as English teaching, was perfectly suited to the task at hand. Promotion of the English language was viewed as an effective means to seduce the political and economic elites. Understanding how the promotion of the English language in Spain worked in detail casts light on the use of cultural diplomacy to safeguard strategic, economic and political interests in relatively hostile environments.

The atmosphere of bipolar conflict in the 1960s and 1970s reinforced the connection between the propagation of the English language and the safeguarding of the national interests of the English-speaking powers. Both the Americans and the British viewed the promotion of their language as an educational effort, intended to encourage mutual understanding between societies.<sup>6</sup> Nevertheless, whilst there were definitely magnanimous motives underlying this cultural undertaking, the Cold Warleaders also used the teaching of English to achieve their political goals.<sup>7</sup> These objectives included the fight against Communism and the promotion of ideological affinity between transnational elites. In other words, it was felt in both Washington and London that the expansion of English would help to consolidate cultural unity, which should lend legitimacy to the Western military alliance.

Despite this, the promotion of English did not progress smoothly. Local populations did not always receive British and Americans initiatives to make the English language into a 'lingua franca' with enthusiasm. On more than one occasion, defiant local populations gave a very cold welcome to teachers, religious missionaries or Peace Corps volunteers engaged in English teaching activities. Some such cultural

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ennio Di Nolfo, 'The Cold War and the transformation of the Mediterranean, 1960–1975', in Melyn Leffler and Odd Arne Westad eds., *The Cambridge History of the Cold War. Crisis and Détente* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010), 238.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Charles Frankel, *The Neglected Aspect of Foreign Affairs*, (Washington: The Brookings Institution, 1966), 100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The purportedly generous aspect of cultural diplomacy was inevitably tainted by the geostrategic imperatives of the Cold War. See Sam Lebovic, 'The World War II Origins of the Fulbright Program and the Foundations of American Cultural Globalism', *Diplomatic History*, 37, 2 (2013), 280–312.

ambassadors were even accused of spying for the Central Intelligence Agency.<sup>8</sup> In Spain, as we shall see later on, British and American cultural centres were denounced as imperialistic Trojan horses and occasionally suffered attacks.

In 2001 Tony Shaw observed a renewed interest in the implications and consequences of the Cold War not only in the typical military or economic spheres but also in the less tangible realm of culture and ideologies<sup>9</sup>, namely in the area of so-called 'soft power'.<sup>10</sup> Shaw noted that virtually everything–from sports to ballet, comics to space travel–took on a political meaning and, therefore, could potentially be used as a tool to both shape a populace at home and engage public opinion abroad.<sup>11</sup> Since then the body of literature about various aspects of the so-called 'Cultural Cold War' has grown significantly.<sup>12</sup> Yet only a few works (and none to any great length) have focused specifically on the promotion of the English language abroad.<sup>13</sup>

This article attempts to redress this imbalance by focusing on the Spanish case, which demonstrates that, although the teaching of English could not completely

- <sup>9</sup> Kenneth Osgood, *Total Cold War: Eisenhower's Secret Propaganda Battle at Home and Abroad*, (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 2006).
- <sup>10</sup> We are especially interested in Joseph Nye's conception of international influence based more on cultural enticement than on military might. This article revolves around the concept of 'soft power', a term coined by Nye in allusion to those intangible means of power that do not stem from mere coercion but rather result from the state's ability to attract foreign audiences by disseminating its cultural achievements and its institutions abroad. See Joseph Nye, *Soft Power* (New York: Public Affairs, 2004), 107–9. An illuminating debate on the concept of public diplomacy and soft power can be found in Nicholas Cull: 'Public Diplomacy: Taxonomies and Histories', *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, vol. 616 (2008), 31–54.
- <sup>11</sup> Tony Shaw, 'The Politics of Cold War Culture', Journal of Cold War Studies, 3/3 (2001), 59.
- <sup>12</sup> Giles Scott-Smith and Hans Krabbendam, eds., *The Cultural Cold War in Western Europe*, 1945–1960 (London, Frank Cass Publishers, 2003); David Caute, *The Dancer Defects: The Struggle for Cultural Supremacy during the Cold War*, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003); Jessica Gienow-Hecht and Frank Schumacher, *Culture and International History*, (Oxford: Berghahn books, 2004); Reinhold Wagnleitner, ed., *Satchmo meets Amadeus: Transatlantica*, Vol. 2 (Transatlantica), (Gebundene Ausgabe: Hardcover, 2006); Jessica Gieienow and Mark Donfried, eds., *Searching for a Cultural Diplomacy* (New York: Berghahn Books, 2010).
- <sup>13</sup> Richard Arndt, The First Resort of Kings. American Cultural Diplomacy in the Twentieth Century (New York: Potomac Books, 2005), 1-10 and 187-94: Richard Wagnleitner, Coca-Colonization and the Cold War: the Cultural Mission of the United States in Austria After the Second World War, (London: UNCP, 1994), 98-101; Richard Pells, Not Like US. How Europeans have loved, hated and transformed American Culture since World War II, (New York: Basic Books, 1997), 270-3. For more on the situation with other languages see Lorenzo Delgado, 'La acción cultural exterior de España: travectoria reciente y retos pendientes', in Elvira Marco and Jaime Otero, eds., El discreto encanto de la cultura, (Barcelona: Ariel, 2012), 15-36; Jean-François de Raymond, L'action culturelle extérieure de la France, (Paris: La Documentation Française, 2000); Stefano Luconi, La "Diplomazia Parallela". Il regime fascista e la mobilita-zione politica degli italo-americani, (Milano: Angeli, 2000). More recently, China's efforts to promote its language and culture have increased in extraordinary fashion. See Lai Hongyi and Lu Yiyi, eds., China Soft Power and International Relations, (London: Routledge, 2012). Other works have analysed the promotion of the language abroad only tangentially. See, for example, Ronald Kelts, Japanamerica: how Japanese pop culture has invaded the U.S. (Nueva York, 2006); Sergei Zhuk, Rock and Roll in the Rocket City: The West, Identity and Ideology in Soviet Dniepropetrovsk, 1960–1985 (Baltimore: The John Hopkins University Press, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Jonathan Zimmerman, *Innocents abroad: American teachers in the American century*, (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2006) pp. 181–2 and 199–206.

counteract the damage done to the American and British image by their foreign policies, it nevertheless did limit the spread of Anglophobia and anti-Americanism in 1970s Spain. The first section of this article analyses the role played by the dissemination of English in safeguarding the economic, political and geo-strategic interests of both Anglo-Saxon powers in Spain, as well as the Spanish authorities' reactions toward those 'soft power' initiatives. The second section explores what Anglo-American channels and cooperation plans were used in order to promote their language in Francoist classrooms. Finally, the third section examines US and British assistance in an important reform implemented in the Spanish educational system from 1969 to 1971 – an encouragement expected to serve as an impulse for increasing the presence of the English language in Spain.

## English teaching and US/British foreign policy towards Spain

During the Second World War the British and American governments tried to prevent Spain from becoming fully aligned with Germany and Italy. The victory of the Allies over the Axis powers left Franco's Spain as the last surviving fascist dictatorship in Europe.<sup>14</sup> The outbreak of the Cold War and the need to secure the southern flank of Europe against the Soviet threat led Washington to break with its previous Spanish policy, which had been coordinated with Britain and France, and to spearhead the international rehabilitation of Franco's regime.<sup>15</sup> This readjustment of US foreign policy toward Spain culminated in 1953 in a military pact which allowed US air and naval bases to be established in the geostrategic enclave of the Iberian Peninsula. From that point on, indeed until the twilight of Franco's dictatorship, Washington's policies toward Spain changed very little. Maintaining good relations with the Spanish dictator so as to ensure political stability and continued access to military was always prioritised.<sup>16</sup>

The international status quoin the Spanish strategic area appeared to be guaranteed as long as Franco remained in power. What, though, would happen when the aging dictator died? Assessments conducted in the late 1950s in preparation for that eventuality identified how US military and economic collaboration with the Spanish dictatorship was alienating the leaders of the democratic opposition, who saw the superpower as a mainstay of the Franco regime.<sup>17</sup> In subsequent years, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Portugal was not considered a fascist dictatorship by the Allies and was one of NATO's founding members in 1949. Numerous works have been written on the post-war international isolation of Franco's Spain. See, for instance, Florentino Portero, *Franco aislado: La cuestión española 1945–1950* (Madrid: Aguilar, 1989) or Jill Edwards, *Anglo-American Relations and the Franco Question, 1945–1955* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1999).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Rosa Pardo, "La política norteamericana", Ayer, 49 (2003), 36-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Spanish-American political relations during the 60s and 70s in Ángel Viñas, *En las garras del águila* (Barcelona: Crítica, 2003); Lorenzo Delgado, '¿El amigo americano? España y Estados Unidos durante el franquismo', *Studia Historica*, 21(2003), 231–76; Charles Powell, *El amigo americano. España y Estados Unidos: de la dictadura a la democracia* (Barcelona: Galaxia Gutenberg, 2011), Encarnación Lemus, *Estados Unidos y la Transición española. Entre la Revolución de los Claveles y la Marcha Verde* (Madrid: Sílex, 2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Inspection Report USIS-Spain, 27 Apr. 1959, NARA, RG 306, Box 8.

Vietnam War together with US support for Franco seriously damaged the United States' image in the eyes of progressive students, professors, intellectuals, opinion leaders, civil servants, young professionals and labour leaders — the very individuals who were to occupy an important place in the Spain of the future.<sup>18</sup>

In 1959 an inspection report on the US information and cultural services in Spain remarked that English teaching could promote a climate of opinion among Spaniards that was favourable to the continued presence of US military bases. The use of English would help to 'increase Spaniards' interest' in US customs and culture, offering Spaniards a more sympathetic knowledge of American society.<sup>19</sup> In addition, an official communiqué in 1963 pointed out that promoting the language of Mark Twain would help Americans 'to affiliate [themselves]' with important groups outside of the authoritarian regime when 'other methods of contact [were] impossible'. In the case of Spain, the promotion of the English language was understood to be an asset which could resolve the paradox in which US foreign policy was caught: to defend democracy and, at the same time, to 'work with governments which may not truly represent the will of the people of that country'.<sup>20</sup>

During the 1950s and 1960s the democratically elected governments of developing countries such as Indonesia, Bolivia, Iran, Dominican Republic and Greece had a reputation within the US State Department for political instability and economic backwardness. Rightist dictatorships such as the Franco regime, by contrast, in promoting peaceful capitalist growth and containing communism at the same time, were a useful asset in the Cold War. The United States' need to legitimise politically its alliances with authoritarian states sparked a conceptual turn towards an authoritarian version of modernisation, which served to rationalise the American 'explicit embrace of military-led regimes as the vanguard of political and economic development'.<sup>21</sup> American modernisation theorists, who called on authoritarian elites in poor countries to play a central role in the development process, helped to present dictatorships such as Franco's as acceptable anti-communist, technocratic and reliable agents of modernisation which guaranteed the material progress of their people within a framework of social order.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Óscar Martín García, 'A Complicated Mission. The United States and Spanish Students during the Johnson Administration', *Cold War History*, 13 (2012/3), 311–29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Operations Plan for Spain, 6 Nov. 1959, NARA, RG 59, Bureau of European Affairs, Spain 1956– 66, Box 5; Inspection Report USIS-Spain, 29 May 1959, NARA, RG 306, Inspection Reports and Related Records 1954–62, box 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The Succession Problem in Spain, 17 July 1963, box. 16, RG 59, Subject Files, 1963–73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> B. Simpson, Economists with Guns. Authoritarian Development and US-Indonesian Relations, 1960–1968, (Stanford, 2008), 95–106; T. Field, 'Ideology as Strategy: Military-Led Modernization and the Origins of the Alliance for Progress in Bolivia', Diplomatic History, 36 (2012/1): 152–5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> The 'secular utopia' of modernisation was also promoted by the Congress for Cultural Freedom (CFC). This intellectual institution represented one of the cornerstones of the Cultural Cold War waged in western Europe. The involvement of the CIA in CFC is discussed in Frances Saunders, *Who Paid the Piper: The CIA and the Cultural Cold War*, (London, Granta Books, 2000) and Giles Scott-Smith, *The Politics of Apolitical culture* (London, Routledge, 2002). On the Spanish case and the role of the CFC in the international rehabilitation of the Franco regime, see Olga Glondys, *La Guerra fría cultural yel* 

Although they have not been widely examined, education and language were fundamental components of this modernising ideology.<sup>23</sup> US officials presented English as being 'the password to modernization' which developing countries such as Spain were beginning to undergo.<sup>24</sup> Not unlike the Soviets, who used education to create a 'new man', the US government wanted to make the learning of American English the mark of the 'modern man', bringing with it a new sense of rationality and efficiency seen as necessary for overcoming underdevelopment.<sup>25</sup> American Cold War modernisers also perceived Spain as being part of a so-called 'Global South', afflicted by a lack of political sophistication which might fuel social instability. Consequently, throughout the 1960s US experts viewed the dissemination of the English language as a tool for transmitting what they saw as ideological moderation, which would help steer Spanish elites toward gradual political and economic liberalisation.

The situation in the United Kingdom was rather different. Its crucial role in establishing the policy of non-intervention in the Spanish Civil War had divided British society like no foreign conflict before. The lasting impact of this discord accounts for Britain's official resistance to the United States' various attempts to integrate Francoist Spain into NATO during the early 1950s.<sup>26</sup> However, in subsequent years, the escalating bipolar tension transformed the United Kingdom's policy toward Spain, with defensive priorities overcoming the political distaste attached to dealing with the dictator. Harold Macmillan's Conservative government (1957–1963) endeavoured to construct a friendly relationship with the Franco regime with the aim of keeping the Gibraltar question 'on ice'. In addition, in an attempt to balance out its disproportionate dependence on the United States, Spain developed closer ties with the European Community, which also paved the way for an improvement in Anglo-Spanish relations. These relations reached their point of greatest cordiality between October 1963 and November 1964, when Alec Douglas-Home - who had previously favoured a pragmatic approach to Franco during his time as Foreign Secretary (1960-1963) - was chosen to succeed Macmillan at the head of the Conservative government. However, the reassertion of Spain's historic claim to Gibraltar reignited diplomatic hostilities which lasted until the end of the 1960s, and which significantly damaged the relationship between London and Madrid.

The 'massive and costly anti-British propaganda machine' employed by the dictatorship during 1968 and 1969 harmed the image of the British in the eyes of most influential Spanish public figures. It seemed to British diplomats that, if it

- <sup>23</sup> Heman Shah, Production of Modernization: Daniel Lerner, Mass Media, and the Passing of Traditional Society (Philadelphia: TUP, 2011), 29–30.
- <sup>24</sup> English Language Teaching as an Important Tool of Foreign Policy, 23 Sept. 1963, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, box 121.
- <sup>25</sup> Héctor Lindo-Fuentes, Diálogos: Modernizing Minds in El Salvador: Education Reform and the Cold War, 1960–1980 (Albuquerque, UN M, 2012), 174.
- <sup>26</sup> Tom Buchanan, Britain and the Spanish Civil War (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1997), 1; and by the same author, 'Receding Triumph: British Opposition to the Franco Regime, 1945–59', Twentieth Century British History 12 (2001), 163–84.

exilio republican español. Cuadernos del Congreso por la Libertad de la CUltura (1953–1965) (Madrid: CSIC, 2012).

were not subtly counteracted, the Anglophobia that had been being stoked since the advent of the Franco regime could stand in the way of Britain's desire to exercise a 'moderating influence' on any post-Franco transition.<sup>27</sup> Although relations between Edward Heath's Conservative government (1970–1974) and Franco were somewhat more cordial than those of the Harold Wilson Labour governments that both preceded and succeeded it (1964–1970 and 1974–1976), British policy towards Spain barely changed from the mid 1960s until Franco's death. Maintaining cordial relations with Spaniards in order to keep the question of Gibraltar on the back burner was a priority for all British governments regardless of their political orientation.<sup>28</sup>

Like Washington, London also placed English teaching at the forefront of their cultural policy, with the aim of neutralising the 'resentment' generated by the Gibraltar affair. In 1959 the British Embassy in Madrid felt that the teaching of English would help to overcome the 'Pyrenean Curtain' and cultivate Anglophile attitudes in a 'considerable number of intellectually aware young Spaniards'. London attempted to circumvent difficult relations with Madrid by collaborating in areas where there was less bilateral friction, such as language and education, which it hoped could help improve the UK's image.<sup>29</sup> With traditional diplomatic channels becoming increasingly blocked as the 1960s progressed, English teaching represented a discreet way of ensuring the general advancement of the United Kingdom in the fields of education and science, while also preparingfor 'the better years that [were] yet to come' in Spain.<sup>30</sup>

Both the Americans and the British were aware of the fact that English could act as a lever to help create trade opportunities in the international environment of the 1950s to 1970s, in which the cultivation offoreign markets was vital for the Western powers. The promotion of the English language was also used to facilitate the entrance of US capital into peripheral markets like that of Spain, whose pattern of economic growth depended heavily on foreign investment.<sup>31</sup> The 'Stabilisation Plan' inaugurated in 1959 had gradually opened up the Spanish economy to the international market. Hence, the British and Americans, as Spain's main trading partners, used the English language to consolidate the presence of Anglo-American capital in Spain – the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) country with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Information Policy Report, 27 Feb. 1969, NA, FCO 26/256; Spain: Inspector's Report, 22 Sept. 1969, NA, FCO 26/255 and Annual Report of the British Council in Spain (1967/1968), 22 May 1968, NA, BC 56/30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> On Spanish-British relations during these decades see Carolina Labarta, 'Las relaciones hispanobritánicas bajo el franquismo, 1950–1973', *Studia Histórica, Historia Contemporánea*, 22 (Salamanca, 2004). Also see Óscar Martín García, 'Gran Bretaña y España. Relaciones y estrategias para el fin de una dictadura, 1969–1977' in Óscar Martín and Ortiz Manuel, *Claves internacionales en la transición española* (Madrid: La Catarata, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Representative's Annual Report (1959–1960), NA, FCO 924/1342.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Anglo-Spanish Contacts, 1966–1970, 8 Oct. 1970. NA, FCO 13/379; Spain: Inspector's Report, 22 Sept. 1969, NA, FCO 26/255 and Annual Report of the British Council in Spain (1967/1968), 22 May 1968, NA, BC 56/30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Joseba de la Torre, 'España como Mercado: oportunidades de negocio, desarrollo económico y franquismo," *Hispania*, 237 (2011), 181–206.

the second highest GDP's increase (outstripped only by Japan) between 1961 and 1973-and to strengthen Spanish integration into the world economy.<sup>32</sup>

However, the modernisation of Spain required not only Western capital but also scientific advice and the acquisition of foreign technologies. As a US Information Agency (USIA) memorandum written in 1968 remarked, countries such as Spain which were experiencing accelerated economic growth 'necessarily look[ed] to Western Europe, along with the United States, for infusions of capital and technical aid to supplement their efforts to achieve regional development through self-help'.<sup>33</sup> This reality made the deeper penetration of the English language beneficial to countries like Spain. In fact, at an Anglo-American meeting held some years before both parties decided to place more emphasis on the teaching of English 'for essential technical uses as a second language in underdeveloped countries'.<sup>34</sup> Thus, Anglo-American diplomats attempted to present the spread of English as a mark of their benevolent predisposition to share economic, scientific and educational advances with the Spanish government and to promote wellbeing and openness to the outside world in Spanish society.<sup>35</sup>

During the 1940s and into the 1950s the expansion of English in Spain had been obstructed by the cultural – and sometimes xenophobic – nationalism imposed by the Franco authorities. While the 1953 military pact with the United States helped to soften the official stance towards English, the the doors were not exactly flung wide open: the Spanish authorities continued to be suspicious of foreign cultural manipulation. Nevertheless, they saw particular value in the dissemination of the English language as long as it could contribute to satisfying their own needs in various fields – such as technical assistance and transfers, human capital training or cultural exchanges – which could help to overcome Spain's cultural isolation and stimulate its socio-economic development. In other words, the Spanish government was willing to cooperate with English language programmes because they would help to achieve greater integration into the Western community, promote tourism to British and American citizens to 'sell' the image of Francoist Spain abroad, expand and modernise the obsolete Spanish education system and attract foreign investment and scientific and technical assistance.

Spain's use of the teaching of English for its own purposes, as Rosendorf remarks in his study on American tourism, illustrates the 'negotiated nature of cultural relationships between societies [–] a negotiation that can occur even when there is a seeming cultural power asymmetry'.<sup>36</sup> Franco's Spain was not simply a pawn

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Nuria Puig and Adoración Álvaro, 'International Aid and National Entrepreneurship: A comparative Analysis of Pro-American Business Networks in Southern Europe, 1950–1975', Business and Economic History Online, 1 (2003), 1–31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Area Program Memorandum, 5 Sept. 1968. LBJ. Area Program Memorandum, West Europe, 1968.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Quoted in Randolph Wieck, Ignorance Abroad. American Educational and Cultural Foreign Policy and the Office of Assistant Secretary of State (London, Praeger, 1992), 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> R. Cecil to G. West, 6 Feb. 1967, NA, BC 56/25; Some General Observations on United States Policy Towards Spain, 25 Jun. 1965, NARA, RG. 59. Bureau of European Affairs, Spain, 1956–1966, box 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Neal Moses Rosendorf, 'Be El Caudillo's Guest: The Franco Regime's Quest for Rehabilitation and Dollars after World War II via the Promotion of U.S. Tourism to Spain', *Diplomatic History*, 30,

of the superpowers. <sup>37</sup> Spanish authorities retained some power in negotiating over the US and British cultural diplomacy initiatives and were not the passive receivers of 'cultural imperialism' as some authors have claimed.<sup>38</sup> A good example of the dynamics of these mutual interests can be seen in the emerging Spanish technocratic elites. These influential groups, which were close to the pro-American Catholic order Opus Dei, and which were connected to international institutions such as the United Nations Education, Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO), the OECD and the World Bank, viewed English as a conduit to the know-how and rational planning which were so desperately needed for their country's socioeconomic development. During the 1960s and early 1970s Spain's education ministers were technocrats who were connected to the international development community and participants in leadership-building exchange programmes in the United States. These ministers introduced obligatory English teaching in Escuelas Técnicas Superiores (technical colleges) in 1963 and promoted the Ley General de Educación (General Education Law) in 1970. There two measures acted as an incentive to increase the presence of the English language in the Spanish education system.<sup>39</sup>

This increased official receptiveness facilitated the signing of two bilateral agreements which drove forward the promulgation of English in Spain. In 1958 the Fulbright Program of educational, cultural and scientific exchanges between the United States and Spain was established. By virtue of this program, new technical-scientific knowledge 'made in the USA' reached Spain and so-called 'American Studies' began being taught in classrooms.<sup>40</sup> Along the same lines, in 1965 the Fulbright Commission approved an ambitious plan to establish English departments at a number of Spanish universities.<sup>41</sup> Beyond facilitating the intake of American English teachers (between 1962 and 1965 Spain was, along with Poland, the European country which received most grant recipients specialising in that language), initiatives such as the Fulbright Program made it possible for recognised Spanish researchers

(2006/3): 372–3. Also see Arjun Appadurai, *Modernity at Large: Cultural Dimensions of Globalization* (Minneapolis, 1996). The inspiring work of Óscar Calvo on the US aid programmes also contributes to a better understanding of how peripheral nations were able to influence their American ally. Óscar Calvo González, 'Neither a Carrot Nor a Stick: American Foreign Aid and Economic Policymaking in Spain during the 1950s', *Diplomatic History*, 30 (2006/3), 437. Similar examples can be found in Z. Karabell, *Architects of Intervention: The United States, the Third World, and the Cold War*, 1946–1962 (Baton Rouge, LA, 1999).

- <sup>37</sup> For the tendency in studies of international relations to view developing states in this way, see J. L. Gaddis, 'On Starting All Over Again: A Naïve Approach to the Study of the Cold War', in O. A. Westad, ed., *Reviewing the Cold War: Approaches, Interpretations, Theory* (London, 2000), 31. See also: Some General Observations on United States Policy Towards Spain, 25 Jun. 1965, NARA, RG. 59. Bureau of European Affairs, Spain, 1956–1966, box2.
- <sup>38</sup> Manuel Vázquez Montalbán, *La penetración norteamericana en España* (Madrid: Cuadernos para el Diàlogo, 1973).
- <sup>39</sup> Luis Sanz, Estado, Ciencia y tecnología en España: 1939–1997 (Madrid: Alianza, 1997), 133 and La enseñanza de lenguas extranjeras en España (Madrid: Ministerio de Educación, 2000), 52.
- <sup>40</sup> Francisco J. Rodríguez, ¿Antídoto contra el antiamericanismo? American Studies en España, 1945-69 (Valencia: PUV, 2010).
- <sup>41</sup> Survey of CU's English Language Programs, June 1963, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, Box 121.

and professors to visit the United States. These academics wished to further their education in the United States and were attracted by the well-deserved prestige of many of the universities in that country. In the 1960s command of English began to be understood as a 'prestige factor' and an important resource for professional promotion in Spain and other developing countries. Not by accident, the success of such cultural diplomacy programmes was related to their connection with the particular interests of their participants. Such professional preferences made this language a privileged means of interaction with influential local figures, whom the Americans viewed as qualified interpreters of their message in Spain. US officials used English to seduce the national 'prime movers', with the aim of producing a 'multiplier effect' in terms of promoting the virtues of the American way of life.<sup>42</sup>

Among the aforementioned elites, Washington devoted special attention to the army. In the 1960s the State Department considered the military elites to be key in guaranteeing the socio-political stability needed for the pro-Western modernisation of underdeveloped countries. This belief led the US Department of Defence to give English classes to around 25,000 military personnel per year – primarily in countries where the United States had military bases, including Spain. Crucially, those officials who went to the United States were there to learn not only technical skills or to improve their English but also to develop a better understanding of their American colleagues, fostering improved communication between the American military contingent and the Spanish personnel on the bases.<sup>43</sup>

Shortly after the Fulbright Program began Spain and the United Kingdom signed a cultural collaboration covenant in July 1960. Under this agreement, both governments undertook to create suitable conditions to promote the study of the language and history of the other country.<sup>44</sup> On the British side, the organisation in charge of carrying out this task was the British Council (BC), whose main function was to promote greater recognition of British culture abroad. The agreement helped to intensify cultural collaboration between London and Madrid, in spite of the somewhat difficult political circumstances in which the bilateral accords were forged.<sup>45</sup> However, both the signing of the Anglo-Spanish cultural accord and Spain's participation in the Fulbright Program reflected the dictatorship's desire to use culture and education

- <sup>44</sup> Cultural Convention between the Government of the United Kingdom and the Government of Spain, NA, FCO 924/1314.
- <sup>45</sup> Spain: Inspector's Report, 22 Sept. 1969, NA, FCO 26/255. More information on the British Council in John Lee, 'British cultural diplomacy and the cold war: 1946–61', *Diplomacy and Statecraft*, 1 (1998), 112–34 and Richard Aldrich, 'Putting the Culture into the Cold War: The Cultural Relations Department (CRD) and British Covert Information Warfare', *Intelligence and National Security*, 18, 2 (2003), 109–33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> English Language Teaching as an Important Tool of Foreign Policy, 23 Sept. 1963, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, box 121. The concepts of 'prime movers' and 'multiplier effect' are discussed in Lorenzo Delgado, 'La maquinaria de persuasión', Ayer, 75, 3 (2009), 97–132 and Giles Scott-Smith, Networks of Empire. The US State Department's Foreign Leader Program in the Netherlands, France and Britain, 1950–70 (Brussels: Peter Lang, 2008) 31–3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Teaching English Abroad, 22 Oct. 1963, box 121, Record Group 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, US National Archives and Records Administration (NARA), Washington DC.; Philip Coombs, *The Fourth Dimension of Foreign Policy: Education and Cultural Affairs* (New York, 1964), 63.

to facilitate its gradual reintroduction into the international community, while at the same time the Americans and British used linguistic cooperation to defend their respective political interests in the Peninsula.

#### Actors and channels for the promotion of English in Spain

In 1962 the British and Americans held a number of bilateral meetings with a view to responding in a coordinated manner and on a global scale to the increasing demand for English. Amongst the conclusions drawn from these meetings was the need to enhance official cooperation with independent institutions. This was precisely one of the aims of the English programme developed during the first half of that decade by the Fulbright Commission, the University of Madrid and the Institute of Languages and Linguistics at Georgetown University. On the one hand, initiatives of this sort aimed to forge a connection between the dissemination of English and the vitality and spontaneity of the organisations in American civil society. On the other, they attempted to draw up projects which – in order to be more easily assimilated and more palatable – were connected with the interests of local actors in Spain.

Similarly, the BC organised activities in conjunction with philanthropic foundations in Spain and the United Kingdom (Cañada Blanch, March, Nuffield, Ramsay, Stevenson, etc.), which contributed qualified personnel, specialised knowledge, technical assistance and bureaucratic flexibility from which the official programs were able to benefit. This organisation maintained 'close relations' with the private English schools in various cities in Spain, frequently providing them with advice and support. From the 1950s onwards the BC had established official centres devoted to the teaching of English in Santander, Malaga, Murcia and Granada, among other places. Initially the British government made extensive resources available but later left the centres in the hands of private franchisees once they had attained a certain level of operability and financial viability. Thus, it attempted to propagate the English language in a way which appeared not to be connected with the designs of the Foreign Office, so as to avoid accusations of cultural imperialism.<sup>46</sup>

Along the same lines, during the first half of the 1960s two institutions, the National Advisory Council on the Teaching of English as a Foreign Language (NACTEFL) and the Centre for Applied Linguistics (CAL), were founded in the United States. These were two non-governmental agencies whose aim was to coordinate official and private initiatives in the international promotion of English. The CAL was financed by the Ford Foundation, which played an important role in the dissemination of English by producing textbooks, creating cultural centres, training teachers and so on. These and other philanthropic organisations offered 'an institutional bridge for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> J. Bruton to Overseas Division, 03 Jan. 1969, NA, BC 56/25; Representative's Annual Report (1971–1972), 8 May 1972. NA, FCO, 13/568; Triennial Report on British Community in Spain, 8 Feb. 1971, NA, FCO 47/531; Hand Over Notes, 28 July 1972, NA, BC 56/34.

closer ties between the government and the world of academic linguistics'.<sup>47</sup> For instance, in December 1965 the Ford Foundation granted \$275,000 to Georgetown University to develop the promotion of English in Spain. This project, which ran until 1972, helped purchase English language books, install language labs at various universities, provide grants to students, organise educational exchanges with young teachers and run seminars.

Of particular note in this respect is the conference held in Barcelona in November 1967, organised by the BC and the British Institute in Madrid, along with American, British and Spanish specialists.<sup>48</sup> This seminar, which was a demonstration of intergovernmental and public-private cooperation, was a real asset in the attempt to silence the claims of cultural manipulation voiced by numerous political actors in Spain. Through events such as this, the British and Americans aimed to lend the appearance of political neutrality to the promotion of their language. With the same goal in mind, the BBC took advantage of its position of leadership 'of all foreign radio stations' in Spain and its image of independence to introduce courses to promote the English language into its programming. From 1961 the BBC broadcast programs such as 'Learn English by Radio' or 'Listen and Speak' on Spanish radio channels (Cadena Ser, Radio Nacional de España, etc.), using local intermediaries to get the message across more easily whilst arousing fewer suspicions on the part of the national audience.<sup>49</sup> Although it had smaller audiences than the BBC, the Voice of America (the internationally-broadcast radio station that publicised the United States' official viewpoint) incorporated into its programming for Spain certain spots aimed at 'English learners', such as the 'News in Special English' - a news broadcast using 'a limited vocabulary and slow speech' – which went on the air in 1963.<sup>50</sup> The United States also introduced the first English course broadcast by state television in 1963.<sup>51</sup> Ultimately, both the British and the Americans tried to extend the teaching of English through local channels in order to avoid having the label 'official Anglo-American' attached to certain programmes and the Spanish public reject them.

On more than one occasion, however, the BC's ties with the Foreign Office did arouse criticism from sectors of Spanish society. In 1972 there was a bomb attack

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> The Coordination of US Government English Language Teaching Activities, 19 Jul. 1963. RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, Box 121. More details about the US government's and the American civil society's cooperation in this realm are available in Scott Lucas 'Negotiating Freedom', in Helen Laville and Hugh Wilford, eds., *The US Government, Citizen Groups and the Cold War*, (London, 2006), 3–13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> As for the role of the Ford Foundation on the Cultural Cold War, see Giuliana Gemmlli and Roy MacLeod, eds., *America Foundations in Europe. Grant-Giving Policies, Cultural Diplomacy and Trans-Atlantic Relations, 1929–80* (Brussels, 2003) and Volker Berghahn, *America and the Intellectual Cold Wars in Europe*, (Princeton, 2001). On the subject of this English teaching program see The English Program in Spanish Universities by Robert Lado, June 1966, FFA, R-4574/ 62–42; Ford Foundation Program for English Teaching in Spain, 31 May 1973. FFA, R.1083/66–48; Cursillo sobre la Metodología de la Enseñanza del Inglés en Barcelona, 9 Nov. 1967. FFA, R.1083, Box 66–48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> The BBC led the spread of English through the airwaves. In the early 1960s it released around 140 lessons a week in western Europe. See, for example, A Case for External Broadcasting, 16 Feb. NA, FCO 26/1535.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Noticias de Actualidad, Feb. 1963, 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Ibid.

against the British Institute in Barcelona, which was accused of being an instrument in the service of British government cultural propaganda.<sup>52</sup> This centre, along with the British Institute and the British School of Madrid, made up the backbone of the BC's work in Spain. While the Institutes in the country's two principal cities were aimed at adolescents, the School in the capital concentrated on the education of very young learners from the middle to upper classes. It worked on the premise that early mastery of the English language among the elites of the future would facilitate the later development of useful commercial contacts between Britain and Spain. However, the financial problems suffered by the School from the beginning of the 1970s hindered its work in this field.<sup>53</sup>

Alongside English classes, the British Institutes hosted initiatives such as the English Teaching Theatre, artistic exhibitions and film screenings (an annual output of 150–200 films between 1971 and 1975). The BC centres also lent and donated cinematographic materials about British topics to Spanish educational centres, which in years such as 1972–73 reached an estimated audience of some 103,000 people.<sup>54</sup> In addition, the BC's centres in Spain offered a number of libraries which, at their height in 1973, had a membership of nearly 6,000 and contained over 40,000 volumes. With all these activities the BC was attempting to give the United Kingdom a public presence which could dilute its negative reputation after the Gibraltar affair. Moreover, the institution wished to link English teaching with the presentation of the most attractive aspects of British culture and with the United Kingdom's achievements in the scientific and educational fields.<sup>55</sup>

The US cultural centres did not escape the aforementioned unfriendly perception among Spaniards either. The so-called 'bi-national institutes' were, particularly from 1968 onwards, the target of criticism from the anti-Franco opposition, as they were perceived as being accomplices in 'Yankee cultural imperialism'. These centres – located in Madrid, Barcelona and Valencia – concentrated their work on English teaching and the promotion of American culture to a young audience. In addition to English courses they also provided a variety of cultural activities, such as a 'Movie Club' and an 'English Conversation Club', and organised didactic sessions for Spanish teachers of English or held collective readings of authors from the United States. The aim of all these activities was to present the English language as 'the key to an enormous treasure of literary and cultural achievements' and to promote it along with an image of the United States which was friendlier and more connected with the world of culture and art. The purpose was to clean up the American image,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> More information about several attacks against the British Council across the world in Ali Fisher, *A Story of Engagement: the British Council* 1934–2009 (London, 2009), 20–48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> British Institute School, Madrid, 4 July 1974, NA, BC 56/36; Handing Over Notes, Representative Spain, 30 Sept. 1976, NA, BC, 56/34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Representative's Annual Report (1971–1972), 20 Sept 1972, NA, FCO 13/568, Representative's Annual Report (1972/1973), Apr. 1973, NA, FCO 13/680.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Handing Over Notes, 30 Sept. 1976. NA., BC 56/34; Annual report 1975/76. The British Council, Spain, 30 Apr. 1976. NA, FCO 13/821.

eliminating the unfavourable identification with Franco at a domestic level and with the Vietnam War internationally.  $^{56}$ 

#### Educational reform, English teaching and teacher training

In the 1960s, as Western-style prosperity spread across southern Europe, the outdated educational structures in countries such as Spain proved incapable of offering the appropriate tools to face the challenge of industrialisation. In the mid-1960s international observers feared that Spain's modernisation might be hampered by its citizens' limited technical training caused by this antiquated education system, amongst other factors. To remedy this situation organisations such as the OECD and UNESCO proposed a restructuring of the educational system which would create the 'skilled labour' required for economic development. Accepting these suggestions, the dictatorship undertook a wide-reaching reform of its education system beginning in 1968 – a transformation which was influenced by pedagogical practices imported from abroad.<sup>57</sup>

The Americans and British played an important part in the international guidance required by the Franco regime to modernise Spain's education system. Not without reason, in 1969 American sources viewed the restructuring of Spain's education system as an exceptional opportunity to soothe increasing student radicalisation, ensure stable capitalist growth and influence future generations of Spaniards in line with the United States' long-term political interests. However, the tumult in Spanish universities during the late 1960s led the Anglo-American powers to pursue their goals by more indirect routes. Anglo-American aid was channelled through foundations (including the Ford Foundation and the Nuffield Foundation) and international institutions (UNESCO, the OECD and the World Bank), so as to avoid its rejection by the most politicised parts of the education sector. In doing this, they adapted to the hostile context in Spain by indirect influence. This strategy seemed to yield good results in so far as Spain's educational reform was, according to a 1970 US report, 'largely based on American models'.<sup>58</sup>

The commitment to educational transformation fitted perfectly with the modernising tendencies of British and American policy toward Spain. Support for social and educational reforms which would facilitate Spain's integration with the West provided a more effective strategy than international hostility to the Franco regime. With this logic in mind, educational reform was presented by the United

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> US Policy Assessment. 30 June 1967. NARA, RG59, CFP, 1967–1969, Political and Defense, Box 2493; Report of the President's Task Force on International Relations, November 1965. JFK Library, Papers of David Bell, Series 3.4, Presidential Commissions, Committees and Task Forces 1964–1977, box 39. See likewise Pablo León, 'Los canales de la propaganda norteamericana en España, 1945–1960', *Ayer* 75, 3 (2009), 133–58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> J. Manuel Fernández, Influencias nacionales europeas en la política educativa española', *Historia de la educación*, 24 (2005), 31–2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> US Policy Assessment, 8 Oct. 1969 and Annual US Policy Assessment, 21 Nov. 1970, NARA, RG 59, CFPF 1967–69, Spain, Box 2493.

States and Britain in 1971 as an example of international cooperation which would end 'Spain's alienation from the general trend in modern Europe'. It was hoped that this demonstration of generosity would be met with 'reciprocal guarantees' on the part of the Spaniards. Put differently, British and American diplomats hoped that the educational assistance lent by their experts would result in a 'considerable expansion' of English in the Spanish curricula.<sup>59</sup>

Achieving this objective required drawing in those target groups who had a relevant part to play in educational modernisation. Starting in the early 1970s the British began offering English classes to high-level civil servants in the institutions in charge of carrying out the educational reforms, such as the Ministry of Education and Public Administration School, amongst others. For their part, the Americans tried to build relations with professors of pedagogy in the teacher training schools, educational inspectors, technicians in educational organisations and specialists in preschool education, for example. Continuing with this strategy, the US government persuaded the World Bank to support the establishment of Educational Science Institutes (ESIs) in every Spanish university. In addition, Washington had previously encouraged the participation of the UN's Special Fund by founding, in 1969, the National Research Centre for Educational Development (NRCED) – an agency in charge of teacher training and pedagogical innovation and research.<sup>60</sup>

The British Council also managed to forge collaborative links with these organisations. From 1970 onwards it coordinated various activities both with the NRCED and the ESIs at the Universities of Bilbao, Zaragoza, Madrid and Barcelona, to which the BC offered assistance in the further training of teachers, anchoring of English teaching in primary education, realisation of experimental projects in the field of linguistics and development of content for school books. During the first half of the decade the British and Americans also collaborated with these centres in the organisation of 'English weeks', which included seminars, workshops and documentaries about the teaching of the language.<sup>61</sup>

However, Anglo-American cooperation in cultural studies sometimes became competition. The Fulbright Commission sought to challenge the superiority that British Studies enjoyed over American Studies in Spanish curricula by enhancing the American Studies resources that had been available in Spain since 1969. American Studies, however, did not take off for a number of reasons: the substantial weight of Spaniards' persistent anti-Americanism, the lack of generous funding and the resistance to change on the part of the Spanish educational authorities, which often held the prejudice that the 'Queen's English' was better than the much maligned

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Annual Review of Spain, 1970, 4 Feb. 1971. NA, FCO 9/1451; Internal situation of Spain, 5 Jan. 1974. NA, FCO 9/2085.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> The American support for the creation of the CENIDE and the ICE in Lorenzo Delgado, 'After Franco, What? La diplomacia pública de Estados Unidos y la preparación del post-franquismo', in Óscar Martín and Manuel Ortiz, eds., *Claves internacionales*, 102–6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Representative's Annual Report (1971–1972), Apr. 1972, NA, FCO 13/568; British Council Visitors, 01 Mar. 1976. NA, FCO 13/821.

American accent.<sup>62</sup> American culture was progressively, but slowly, gaining more prestige, but the shadow of British cultural superiority remained.

Generally speaking, one of the main obstacles to the spread of English was the insufficient training received by Spanish teachers in this area. In order to deal with this shortcoming, American reports recommended that the training of native English teachers 'should have high priority in most plans'.<sup>63</sup> From 1960 onwards the American Studies Institute in Barcelona organised summertime courses on pedagogical methods for English teachers, which included sessions on American literature, art and poetry. During the second half of that decade the Fulbright Commission implemented a training programme for English language teachers in many regions of the country. Similarly conceived were meetings for English teachers financed by the Ford Foundation with the logistical support of the commission.<sup>64</sup>

On the British side, the committee behind the 1960 Anglo-Spanish Cultural Convention also believed it necessary to place more emphasis on the training of teachers than on that of the general public. In 1971 the signature of a bilateral agreement enabled an average of 250 young Spanish teachers per year to spend their holidays in summer schools and touring the United Kingdom. This type of activity was intended to familiarise Spanish teachers with British advances in terms of teaching methods and to create opportunities for professional training for those teachers, which would enable the British Council to cultivate 'close and valuable contacts' in the world of Spanish education.<sup>65</sup> This was a direct attempt to attract professional educators who were viewed as a crucial component in the process of promoting British culture in Spain. Educational activity focused on the people that would have to act 'like radioactive atoms, producing multiplying effects on the rest of the educational community'.<sup>66</sup> Ultimately, local teachers enjoyed greater credibility with their compatriots as sources of information about the English-speaking world. Their explanations were not tainted by the legacy of cultural imperialism, which tended to accompany the teachings of British or American natives - particularly when they were in the pay of Washington or London.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> ACFE, Annual Report 15 Oct. 1972, AGA, Box 54/10570; ACFE. Annual Program Proposal, 11 Feb. 1969, AGA, Box 54/10519; External Cultural and Information activities of major European countries in 1962, 14 Mar. 1963, NARA, RG 306, Research Memorandums, 1963–82, Box 1; Conversation with Manuel Conejero, 15 June 1975, Library of Congress, American Studies Association (ASA), Part I: Administrative File, 1946–2003, BoxI: 101; Francisco J. Rodríguez, ¿Antídoto contra el antiamericanismo? American Studies en España, 1945–69, 243.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> English Language Teaching as an Important Tool of Foreign Policy, 23 Sept. 1963, NARA, RG 306, Subject folders 1955–1971, box 121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Commission for Educational Exchange between the United States of America and Spain, Annual Program Proposal, 12 Mar. 1963, AGA, Box 54/10519; Commission for Educational Exchange between the United States of America and Spain, Annual Program Proposal, 12 June 1965, AGA, Box 54/10519 and Ford Foundation Program for English Teaching in Spain, 31 May 1973, FFA, R. 1083/66–48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Representative's Annual Report (1971–1972), 8 May 1972, NA. FCO 13/568.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Joaquín García, 'Los servicios de innovación en los Institutos de Ciencias de la Educación', *Studia Paedagógica*, 9 (1982), 67.

#### Conclusion

To gauge the effectiveness of the various British and US cultural diplomacy measures to encourage the spread of English in Spain during the 1960s and 70s is not an easy task.<sup>67</sup> Some official reports emphasised success and advancement while others called for more funds or resources, depending on the various contexts. In other words, the need to justify results and resources shaped official accounts of the work undertaken.<sup>68</sup> That said, the progress of English language dissemination in Spain was especially noticeable in the higher education sector. Of the fourteen universities that existed in Spain in 1963, only Madrid had a solid platform for the teaching of English and of British and American Studies. By contrast, by 1968 English language departments had been opened at the Universities of Barcelona, Valladolid, Zaragoza, Santiago, Seville, La Laguna, Granada, Oviedo and Deusto.<sup>69</sup>

That expansion was related to two factors: firstly the various soft power tactics employed by the United States and United Kingdom to safeguard certain geostrategic, political and economic interests in Spain; and secondly the greater willingness of the Francoist authorities to collaborate in the dissemination of a language which they saw as being an access key for national modernisation. In fact, hand in hand with English, ideas and techniques entered Spain which helped to transform the country's social, economic, scientific and educational structures.

Anglo-American cultural diplomacy and public-private cooperation facilitated the arrival, during the 1960s, of teachers, didactic material and pedagogical methods which increased the language's presence in Spain. Yet, at the start of the decade, English was not the main foreign language taught in Spanish schools. The language of Shakespeare and Mark Twain started out at a clear disadvantage, with social and institutional bases which were significantly inferior to those of French, whose teaching in Spain had deep historical roots.<sup>70</sup> The measures deployed by the Americans and British were not sufficient to overcome such an uneven playing field during the last years of the Franco regime, but they paved the way for English

- <sup>67</sup> Ali Fisher offered an interesting reflection on the effectiveness of cultural diplomacy: 'while much emphasis is currently *placed on measurement and concrete outcomes*, the reality is that public diplomacy can offer no more than *influence*, to *change the odds* of particular outcomes occurring'. See *Collaborative Public Diplomacy* (New York: Palgrave MacMillan, 2013), ix.
- <sup>68</sup> Country Assessment Report, 16 Feb. 1961, NARA, RG 59, B.C.A-Country Files, 1955–64, box 215; Country Assessment Report, 31 Jan. 1964, NARA, RG 59, B.C.A-Country Files, 1955–64, box 215; Commission for Educational Exchange between the United States of America and Spain, Annual Program Proposal, 4 July 1971, AGA, 54/10519; The United States Communicates with the World, 25 Aug. 1975, NARA RG 306, Post Publications, 1953–99, box 65; Representative's Annual Report (1971–1972), 20 Sept. 1972, NA, FCO 13/568; Representative's Annual Report (1972/1973), Apr. 1973, NA, BC 13/680.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Ford Foundation Program for English Teaching in Spain, 31 May 1973, FFA, R.1083/66-48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> María E. Fernández and Javier Suso, La enseñanza del francés en España (1767-1936), Estudio histórico: objetivos, contenidos, procedimientos (Granada: Método, 1999); Francisco J. Morales: 'La modernidad en la enseñanza del francés en España', in Dominique Bonnet, María Chaves and Nadia Duchêne, eds., Littérature, langages et arts: rencontres et création (Universidad de Huelva, 2007). Apart from these works, to our knowledge the case of France has yet to be examined from the same perspective and methodology used in this article.

to overtake French as the most in-demand for eign modern language in Spain in the  $1980 {\rm s.}^{71}$ 

Lack of resources also partly accounts for the limitations of English in terms of projecting a positive image of the Anglo-American powers during the period of regime change. Thus, although the post-Franco transition followed the moderate trajectory, as was hoped in London and Washington, British possession of Gibraltar and US collaboration with the dictatorship continued to cast a shadow over the perceptions of these countries in the eyes of many Spanish citizens.<sup>72</sup> English teaching was not a magic potion which neutralised the mistrust felt by the Spanish public towards the United States and United Kingdom. Neither were the tools of cultural seduction the panacea to right the wrongs caused by aggressive or short-term foreign policy goals.<sup>73</sup> Soft power initiatives, after all, can only yield benefit when designed with a long-term perspective in mind, one which also takes other foreign policy objectives into account. In the case analysed here, Anglo-American cultural diplomacy was incapable of counteracting the rejection caused by the military and geostrategic priorities of British and American leaders.

This does not mean, however, that the programmes of cultural enticement employed in Spain were totally ineffective. The popular resentment toward these countries at the time of Franco's death might well have been still greater were it not for the discreet mediation exercised by the promotion of English and of Anglo-American culture in the years preceding it. Hence, the importance of the programmes of English language promotion lay in their palliative capacity to prevent the further spread of Anglophobia and anti-Americanism in the twilight years of the Franco regime.

<sup>71</sup> La enseñanza de lenguas extranjeras en España (Madrid: Ministerio de Educación, 2000), 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> First Impressions: A Country Poised, 4 Apr. 1977, NA, FCO 2641; Charles Powell, 'España en Europa: de 1945 a nuestros días', Ayer, 49 (2003), 110; William Chislett, 'El antiamericanismo en España: el peso de la historia', Instituto Elcano, working paper 47 (2005), 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Joseph Nye, 'Public Diplomacy and Soft Power', in Nicholas Cull and Geoffrey Cowan, eds., Public Diplomacy in a Changing World, The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Sciences (2008), 102; see also Nye, Soft Power (New York, 2004), 107–9.